Memorandum of Understanding

Department of Family and Consumer Sciences
College of Health and Human Services
February 2008
This Memorandum of Understanding outlines the consensus reached by the Department of Family and Consumer Sciences, the College of Health and Human Services, and the Division of Academic Affairs, based on the recently conducted program review.  It describes the goals to be achieved, and the actions to be undertaken by all parties to this MOU to achieve these goals, during the next program review cycle.  Progress toward goals is to be addressed in the annual report.

The internal and external reviews of the MA in Family and Consumer Sciences and the MS in Nutritional Sciences found the graduate programs in FCS to be strong and viable.  CSULB provides one of only three opportunities for graduate education in FCS in California, and the dietetic internship required for the MS degree is nationally accredited.  Education in the fields covered by FCS has never been more important to society, so that substantial opportunity for growth exists.  The Faculty has substantially revised the curriculum in recent years, and the national reputation of the department attracts many out of state students.  
Concerns emerging from the program review include these issues:

1.  The Faculty Early Retirement Program (FERP) created several hardships for the department and reduced the ability to support all the degree programs and options, especially for thesis and advising.
2.  The existence of numerous options results in a lack of sufficient faculty and course offerings to support the four specializations in Family and Consumer Sciences and the three emphases in the MS in Nutritional Science.  The external reviewers recommend that several of these options be combined or dropped.

3.  Students expressed frustration with a lack of offerings of required courses, a lack of predictability for when required courses would be offered, and overlap in scheduling of required courses when they were offered.  This is compounded both by the impact of the FERP on the department and by the proliferation of similar options, and it frustrates students’ efforts at timely degree completion.  

4.  The number of actual graduate students needs to be identified for each degree program and each option, since graduation rates are calculated based on active student enrollments.

5.  The graduation rate for the MA program is about average for CSULB but the graduation rate for the MS is well below the campus average.  Many students begin the MS in Nutritional Science but drop out after completing the required Dietetic Internship because they can then go into practice as registered dieticians and have no incentive to complete the MS degree, especially the thesis requirement.  Spending their first year in the internship does not help students to bond with the campus, with fellow students, and with graduate program faculty (especially students who arrive from out of state). 
5.  The external reviewers voiced concern over the condition of the food science laboratory, which they characterized as “unsafe.”

6.  The external reviewers commented that the FCS faculty should reach more of their potential to attract funding, conduct research, and disseminate scholarship--especially using interdisciplinary collaboration--but faculty are handicapped by meeting the demands of the large undergraduate program.

7.  The graduate programs need clear statements of expected outcomes, a specific plan for assessment of student learning, and a process for using the results of assessment for program improvement.

It is therefore agreed that:

1.  In spring and fall 2008, the department will streamline of the graduate programs to combine and/or eliminate some options and specializations so that, given current department resources, required courses can be offered on a regular, timely, and predictable basis and so that there are sufficient faculty to support students’ teaching, advising, and thesis needs.
2.  By the end of spring 2008, the department will develop and implement a plan for the assessment of student learning in each graduate degree, and each option and/or specialization within each degree.

3.  The department will undertake, in conjunction with the College of Health and Human Services, a strategic plan concerning the department’s ability to take advantage of opportunities to grow its graduate programs, either on-campus or through other modalities, and concerning the possibility and sources of support for that growth.

4.  The department will explore options to bring the graduation rate for the MS in Nutrition Science up to the campus average, or else alter the degree (e.g., convert it into a certificate program) or move to discontinue the degree.

5.  The department and the college will explore ways to increase external funding, research and creative activity, and dissemination of scholarship by graduate program faculty.

6.  The University, College, and Department will follow up on the concerns of the lack of safety in the food service laboratory and correct any deficiencies.
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